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ABSTRACT

The goal of humanitarian healthcare is to improve health
outcomes and patient quality of life in under-resourced areas. One
avenue for improvement may be via interprofessional collaborative
practice, which allows providers from multiple specialties to work
together to promote positive interventions for the communities they
serve. The purpose of this article is to provide a general framework for
incorporating interprofessional collaborative practice within a humani-
tarian audiology project.
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Audiologists are fortunate to have the
privilege of working with people and have a
positive impact on the world; for many, this was
the primary reason to work in this field. Audio-
logists spend time evaluating hearing, managing
hearing loss, as well as balancing disorders; and
along the way, get to connect to patients and
their families in ways that enrich their own lives
in addition to those of the people they serve.
Hearing healthcare providers are trained to view
patients holistically, as human beings with a
complex history and communication needs
that shift and change in various situations. As
allied health professionals, audiologists must
skillfully navigate interactions with other pro-

fessionals while striving to improve patients’
quality of life. This may include working with
primary healthcare providers such as general
practitioners, family doctors, and nurses; physi-
cian specialists such as otolaryngologists and
neurologists; and other allied health providers
such as speech-language pathologists, optomet-
rists, physical and occupational therapists, and
others. Audiologists also work closely with pro-
fessionals from non-healthcare settings, such as
educators, social workers, and policy makers.
However, despite audiologists’ experience com-
municating with other providers, they continue
to function primarily within their own specialty;
essentially, audiologists often work in a “silo.”
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In considering improvements of healthcare
delivery across specialties, the phenomenon of
healthcare silos has been discussed as a key issue
to be addressed.1,2 In this context, the term “silo”
refers to the provision of healthcare within a
specialty with limited communication and con-
sideration of issues that relate to other specialties.
The silo mentality in healthcare can cause divi-
sions that negatively impact communication and
processes, which then impacts the organization,
the providers, and the patients.3 This is true for
traditional healthcare models, and is increasingly
being discussed for public health4,5 and humani-
tarian healthcare models.6,7 One avenue for
breaking down silos may be by increasing inter-
professional collaborative practice (IPCP), which
allows healthcare providers and other professio-
nals from a variety of fields to work together to
provide more comprehensive service delivery,
which can improve cost/benefit ratio and lead
to better patient outcomes.8–10

The purpose of this article is to present a
perspective on the potential applications of
IPCP in humanitarian audiology. A conceptual
framework for IPCP will be explored, followed
by a discussion of potential avenues of partner-
ship between audiologists and other healthcare
providers working in the realm of humanitarian
audiology. The goal is to begin a conversation
about how audiologists can leave their silos
behind, to participate in truly collaborative
patient-focused projects, and to broaden their
definition of interprofessional teamwork.

WHAT IS INTERPROFESSIONAL
COLLABORATIVE PRACTICE?
TheWorldHealthOrganization11 defines IPCP
as occurring when “multiple health workers from
different professional backgrounds provide com-
prehensive [clinical and non-clinical] services by
working with patients, their families, carers and
communities to deliver the highest quality of care
across settings.” While it is not a new concept—
opportunities for care providers to work together
have always existed in settingswhere healthcare is
needed—there has been an emerging body of
literature that suggests that IPCP initiatives can
lead to better patient outcomes. The growing
evidence indicating that IPCP can be instrumen-
tal in improving healthcare delivery and patient

quality of life has led to efforts to create concep-
tual frameworks and guidelines for IPCP in a
variety of settings.

In 2011, the Interprofessional Education
Collaborative Expert Panel,12 including repre-
sentatives from the professions of nursing, medi-
cine, dentistry, pharmacy, and public health,
published a set of core competencies for IPCP.
The group suggested that to move forward with
the best care possible, practitioners of IPCP
should demonstrate competency across the four
general domains described later. Within these
domains, specific competencies are provided as a
framework for IPCP teams to develop effective
working relationships that lead to high-quality
patient care in a variety of settings. Following is a
summary of a few of the specific competencies
within the four domains:

1. Roles/Responsibilities: Use full scope of
knowledge, skills, and abilities of teammem-
bers; recognize one’s own limitations; and
clarify each member’s responsibility when
executing treatment plans.

2. Communication: Plan for effective commu-
nication that supports the team’s function;
reduce or eliminate discipline-specific jar-
gon; work to ensure common understanding
of information and decisions; and consistent
support of the team-based concept of IPCP
for patient- and community-centered care.

3. Teamwork: Develop consensus on the roles,
practices, and ethical responsibilities of the
team and its individual members; engage
other professionals as appropriate and inte-
grate the knowledge and experience to make
patient-care decisions; and share accountabil-
ity for outcomes relevant to the healthcare
provided by the team.

4. Values/Ethics: Prioritize patient-centered
care; respect patient dignity and privacy;
embrace and respect cultural diversity along
with individual difference in patients as well
as in the healthcare team; act with honesty
and integrity; andmaintain high standards of
ethical conduct.

The core competencies presented by the
Interprofessional Education Collaborative
Expert Panel provide a general guideline for
keeping a healthcare team focused on project
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characteristics that move humanitarian health-
care initiatives forward, always keeping the
focus on the patient’s needs. These guidelines
can be used to develop a model for interprofes-
sional collaboration in humanitarian settings.
One such model will be discussed in the
following section.

A MODEL FOR
INTERPROFESSIONAL
COLLABORATIVE PRACTICE IN
HUMANITARIAN HEALTHCARE
Upon review of the domains outlined earlier, a
possible framework for IPCP in humanitarian
healthcare begins to emerge. In this framework,
the domains of communication, teamwork,
responsibilities, and ethics inform each step,
as discussed below and shown in Fig. 1.

Step 1: Assessment of community needs. Ethi-
cal practice of humanitarian healthcare requires
an assessment of the needs of the community

that will be served. Due to the challenges of
providing humanitarian outreach in under-
resourced areas, it may be difficult to collect
information; therefore, in some aspects theneeds
assessment can be based on general population
statistics regarding incidence and prevalence of
various health issues, both acute and chronic.
However, discussions with local providers and
caregivers, along with community leaders, will
be helpful in determining both the community’s
concerns, and also the likelihood of local partici-
pation in a humanitarian healthcare initiative.
By including the local providers and community
leaders from the beginning of the project, the
likelihood of long-term investment is increased.

Step 2: Formation of the preliminary team.
Based on the issues highlighted in the commu-
nity needs assessment, a basic outline of an
interprofessional team can be formed. As the
team is developed, roles and responsibilities will
need to be determined, and there should be
general agreement on the project/team’s values.

Figure 1 Model for interprofessional collaborative practice in humanitarian healthcare.
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At each step, members should refer back to the
community needs assessment to determine how
the addition or deletion of a given specialty will
impact how the team will best serve the com-
munity’s priorities. From a practical standpoint,
some of the decisionmaking regarding the com-
position of the team will likely be based on the
availability of various providers; however, all
decisions should be focused on the shared goal
of improving quality of life for members of the
community to be served. Finally, as the team is
being finalized, members should work on a
communication plan for the project. The com-
munication plan should include each member’s
contributions in terms of clinical and/or organi-
zational specialty, and also an overarching plan
to keep the care patient-focused.

Step 3: Logistics assessment.Akey component
of planning a humanitarian outreach program is
an assessment of the logistics required to make
the effort practicable. For any type of project,
issues of location, accessibility, space, andutilities
will need to be addressed. For an IPCP team,
these issues may be compounded because the
additional people and equipment will result in an
increaseddemand forwhat is likely tobe a limited
supply of space and supplies. Having a thorough
understanding of what each teammember needs
(both in terms of “bare minimum” and “ideal”)
will help in terms of acquiring adequate space
and allocating supplies and utilities equitably
between team members. Creativity may also be
helpful—Can some exams be done outdoors
while indoor spaces are being used by specialties
with specific requirements such as dim lighting
or specific structural elements? Can equipment
be shared or scheduled for use at different times
of the day depending on the team’s needs? Once
each specialty’s requirements in addition to the
requirements of the IPCP team are taken into
account, along with the constraints of time,
location, and accessibility, a clear plan can be
developed.

Step 4: Eliminate redundancies. Individually
and as a team, members will need to examine
each step of the process to identify redundancies
and consolidate processes whenever possible.
Two key areas for this are intake and case
histories. Instead of each specialty having
patients provide demographic information
(name, age, etc.), this could be centralized into

a single paper or computerized chart. If there are
overlapping case history questions (e.g., medica-
tion, health history, previous examination
results), these could be consolidated into one
document that could be filled out by an IPCP
team member who is familiar with the project
flow. While we never want patients to feel like
they are on an assembly line, consolidation of
basic processes and procedures can free up
specialty providers to focus on the specific health
issues they are trained to assess and address.

Step 5: Plan workflow.One of the last steps
before embarking on the project is to plan the
workflow to ensure maximum efficiency and to
make the best use of team members’ time. The
work done on the previous steps should be
extremely helpful in this stage. Advance plan-
ning (always with the knowledge that nothing
ever goes completely according to plan) will
help free up providers’ time to effectively see as
many patients as possible, and provide the
patients with asmany services as possible during
the visit with the IPCP team. If the team is
using a centralized intake area, space needs to be
provided for initial screening and triage. This
can help in determining where the patient
should begin the healthcare journey with the
IPCP team. The team members working on
intake and other consolidated activities can
create a plan to ensure proper flow to the correct
provider. This will help reduce bottlenecks and
facilitate communication between patients and
the IPCP team. Having a specific space for
patients to wait between exams and/or inter-
ventions can be helpful as it will free up space in
the providers’ areas. Each provider should have
a clear plan for providing exams, documenting
results, and providing treatment, counseling, or
other interventions as needed.

Step 6: Implement the IPCP model.Once the
planning is complete (again, keeping in mind
that there will be things that do not go accor-
ding to plan, so flexibility is key), it will be time
to implement the IPCP model to provide
humanitarian healthcare services in an under-
resourced area. Provider time can be preserved
by including centralized screening and triage
that can be completed by team members who
are not completing exams or providing inter-
ventions at a given time. Furthermore, if team
members who will be handling intake are also
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trained to take a case history flagging relevant
risk factors, followed by basic functional and/or
medical screenings, there may be a reduction in
the number of patients who need to go through
full exams, which would allow providers to
provide focused care to the patients who need
it most. Throughout the process, from intake
through interventions, IPCP team members
should strive to provide high-quality services
while respecting each patient’s dignity and
unique needs and challenges.

Step 7: Ongoing case management. Commu-
nication among team members is a critical
component of successful IPCP efforts. If possi-
ble, a team-based review of the patients seen
each day is helpful for identifying comorbid
conditions that may require specialized
management plans. Coordinated case manage-
ment plans can also streamline processes, avoid
duplication of effort, and identify areas where
patient safety may be at risk. For example, if
multiple specialties recommend medication to
manage various conditions, then a collaborative
team meeting will help identify any potential
interactions or other considerations, in addition
to providing an opportunity to identify local
resources for helping to maintain the treatment
plan. Additionally, team-based case manage-
ment and documentation can lead to cohesive
recommendations to local providers, caregivers,
and leaders, so that the IPCP’s mission can be
carried forward after the team’s departure.

Step 8: Plan for sustainability. Any ethical
humanitarian healthcare program, particularly
those that address chronic conditions, should
include plans for how patients and communities
will be supported after the IPCP team has left
the area. If device-based interventions were
provided, is there a plan for maintenance,
batteries/power supply, and repair? Is there an
opportunity for local providers to assist patients,
or for caregivers to be trained to continue the
care plans, with the goal of maintaining the
interventions provided by the IPCP team? For
some communities, a well-thought-out IPCP
plan can lead to the creation of a new job or
career path for someone who has the desire and
aptitude to continue the team’s work. This is
also an excellent opportunity to see if any type of
telehealth options might be possible, allowing
an opportunity for providers to stay in touch

with the community to assist with trouble-
shooting and counseling.

This model is intended to provide some
guidelines for planning an IPCP project, but the
framework is by no means comprehensive or
immutable. As anyone involved in humanitarian
healthcare quickly learns, there is no “cookbook”
approach that will work for every project, and a
team must remain flexible to meet the needs of
the community while working within the const-
raints of an under-resourced area. Starting a
larger-scale IPCP project may seem daunting,
but it does not have to be overwhelming. One
approachmay be planning an IPCP project from
the beginning, with the team approach guiding
the mission from its inception. Another
approach could be expanding an existing project
to include other professions. Either way, the
guiding principle will always be the improve-
ment of health outcomes and quality of life for
the people served by the project, and with this at
the forefront of the effort, the impact is more
likely to be a positive one.

INTERPROFESSIONAL
COLLABORATIVE PRACTICE IN
HUMANITARIAN AUDIOLOGY
Audiologists know that hearing problems and/
or vestibular issues rarely—if ever—occur in a
vacuum. Patients with hearing loss and/or
balance problems often have other health issues
that directly or indirectly impact the ability to
diagnose and manage auditory/vestibular dys-
function. Conversely, patients’ hearing loss can
influence the ability to effectively understand
and utilize the interventions being provided
by other professionals. Finally, humanitarian
outreach efforts by definition occur in areas
where access to services is limited by financial,
geographic, cultural, and/or other constraints.
Given the poor uptake of interventions for
hearing loss seen in well-resourced areas,13 it
is likely that most of the communities served by
humanitarian and public health efforts have
issues with undiagnosed and unaddressed hear-
ing and balance problems. As a result, audiology
can be an integral part of an IPCP team in a
humanitarian healthcare setting. This can hap-
pen in different ways in a variety of settings,
some of which will be described below.
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Treatment and management of comorbid
conditions. Hearing loss accompanies a variety
of health conditions, including hypertension,
heart disease,14–16 diabetes,17–19 and kidney
disease.20 As a result, audiologists and other
healthcare professionals may be able to leverage
outreach efforts addressing these comorbidities
to provide more comprehensive care. For
example, humanitarian healthcare projects
that include care for diabetes21 or cardiovascular
disease22 can and should include audiology
services, to address the comorbid condition of
hearing loss and to further improve patient
quality of life.

Provision of preventative healthcare. Many
humanitarian healthcare and public health
projects focus on the provision of preventative
healthcare, such as vaccinations and nutrition
outreach, in nonemergent situations. These
projects typically occur in communities
experiencing poverty and poor access to medical
interventions, and the recipients of these types
of aid are likely to be experiencing other chronic
healthcare issues. Audiologists and other
healthcare professionals may be able to join a
preventative healthcare effort to improve the
impact of the services provided. As with pro-
jects focusing on the management of chronic
health conditions, preventative health projects
require coordination with local partners and the
procurement of space and facilities. The inclu-
sion of specialty care with a preventative care
project would increase the value for all
participants.

Identification and management of other dis-
abling conditions.Humanitarian healthcare pro-
jects that focus on other sensory conditions and/
or issues that affect developmental trajectories
are typically good fits for partnering with
humanitarian audiology initiatives. Not only
are higher rates of hearing loss found in people
experiencing other sensory deficits, such as
vision issues,23,24 but the general organization
of these types of projects are similar to the setup
required for audiology missions. The addition
of audiology services will increase the likelihood
that the community will see a positive impact on
quality of life as a result of interventions pro-
vided by the team.

When proposing the inclusion of audiology
on a healthcare team targeting other medical

conditions, it may be helpful for the audiologist
to highlight some of the following information:

� The incidence of hearing loss in the popula-
tions being targeted.25

� The impact of hearing loss on overall quality
of life, including higher rates of depres-
sion,26–28 underemployment,29 anddementia
in people with untreated hearing loss.30–32

� The increased cost of healthcare for people
with untreated hearing loss.33

� The impactof untreatedhearing loss onhealth
outcomes, specifically as it relates to patients’
understanding of case history questions, test
instruction, and recommendations.34

Conversations with potential IPCP team
members about partnering for a humanitarian
healthcare project should adhere to the princip-
les outlined by the Interprofessional Education
Collaborative Expert Panel,12 with particular
emphasis on ethics/values, communication, and
teamwork. Each potential teammember should
recognize that IPCP projects allow for synergy
through the collaborative process, and that the
possibility of rewards that include more com-
prehensive service provision for patients, and
improved quality of life for patients receiving
additional care that otherwise would not have
been received through a single-channel or
“siloed” approach. Furthermore, the communi-
ties served by the project(s) may be further
strengthened by sustainability plans that use a
more holistic approach.

CONCLUSION
It has been long recognized that healthcare
“silos” are suboptimal for patient care, and an
emerging body of literature has highlighted the
benefits of interprofessional collaboration in
patient care. The application of IPCP principles
to humanitarian healthcare, including audiology
projects, is likely to improve outcomes for
the patients seen in humanitarian initiatives in
under-resourced areas. Although it may seem
daunting to increase the scope of projects that are
already rife with challenges, the effort is likely to
result in improved quality of life for people in
under-resourced areas. The potential for addi-
tional positive health outcomesbeyond the scope
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of a “siloed” project should provide incentive to
providers working in humanitarian healthcare.
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